



Stottesdon and Sidbury Parish Council
Parish Council meeting held in Chorley Village Hall on Monday 19th August 2013 at 7.30pm

Present: Cllrs B Hamilton-Russell (Chairman), R Abbiss, M Evans, A Millington, T Casswell.
Unitary Cllr M Shineton 9 arrived at 8.145pm due to prior meeting),

Clerk: Mrs F Morris

Parishioners: 2

Chairman pointed out that one parishioner was in attendance regarding the casual vacancy and suggested that item 6 be brought forward to enable the co-option to take place. Clerk advised that this would have to be after the meeting had been opened. REOLVED to accept this advice.

0)
Public participation:

Mrs Newsham attended to find out if there had been any progress regarding the school field.
Clerk read out an email from Unitary Cllr Butler.
Mrs Newsham queried  the funding the Playgroup received and how they had worded the application for this funding as she felt that they had no right for full use of the ‘community’ field.

Mrs Newsham was willing to hire the field for 2 days a week at the same rate as the Playgroup.

There still appears to be some confusion as to usage as recently children have gone to use the field as Playgroup were not using it only to be told to leave!
Clerk suggested that a meeting is arranged between all parties to try to sort the problem out. Cllr Abbiss confirmed that the next Governors meeting is 19th November. All agreed to hold a meeting.

1)
Apologies for absence:
Cllrs Young and Barratt (holidays). RESOLVED to accept these.

Unitary Cllr Butler had also sent apologies.

2)
Declaration of Interests:

The Localism Act 2011, Relevant Authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012.  
Members are reminded that they are required to leave the room during the discussion and voting on matters in which they have a disclosable pecuniary interest, whether or not the interest is entered in the register of member’s interests maintained by the Monitoring Officer.

None received.

It was RESOLVED to deal with item 6 now.

6)
Co-options:

Chairman explained that Cllr Steed who was granted dispensation for health reasons prior to the elections and did not stand for re-election attended the meeting with a view to being co-opted back onto the PC.

After discussions it was RESOLVED that Cllr Steed is co-opted back onto the PC and the Clerk handed Cllr Steed all necessary papers. Cllr Steed signed the ‘declaration of acceptance of office’ which was duly witnessed by the Clerk.

3)
To confirm minutes of the meeting held on 22ND July 2013:
It was RESOLVED that the minutes be accepted as a true record and these were duly signed by the Chairman.

4)
Matters Arising from the minutes: 
(a)  Progress report:
Clerk reported that although quite a quiet month for emails there had still been plenty of queries to deal with and reported as follows:

School field: Although this had been dealt with under ‘public participation’ the following was noted.
Email from Gwilym re: his visit to Playgroup. Children have been playing around Glebe Drive and in particular kicking the ball around the bus shelter and parked vehicles had been hit. Clerk did have a call from one concerned resident and others have been watching the children playing and asking the question ’why aren’t they playing on the school field like they normally do?’

One expressed concern that they were kicking the ball around the bus shelter and running into the road to retrieve this and they worried that a child would be knocked over!

Highways:

Clerk met Andy Oliver with Chairman and later joined by Cllr Abbiss regarding the kerb at the edge of the old lay-by as several people have hit this and damaged tyres on it.

Andy suggested dropping kerbs and flattening the tarmac to prevent any further damage to tyres and putting a bollard to warn motorists of this.

Clerk, Chairman and Andy then walked round the Harcourt road to point out the very badly damaged road edge on the bend which is causing people to drive in the middle of the road. Andy will add this to the list for repairs.

Complaint received regarding the overhanging hedge at Rays Farm, the state of the road and blocked Bridleway. Clerk contacted the owner of the hedge and she will hopefully get this cut back in the next few weeks. 

Blocked B/Way also from Rays Farm towards Chorley Covert. Clerk spoke to the lady who owns this and she felt that this was SC responsibility. Clerk spoke to SC who confirmed that they are responsible for any overgrown surfaces but not overhanging trees/branches blocking B/way etc and that they needed to know how it was blocked. Clerk felt it was best that the lady who reported this problem to me spoke directly to SC to explain to them where the problems are and both SC and Mrs Nicholls were happy to do this.

The potholes are on the list for repairs.

Prescott Bridge closure:

Clerk was asked the date for completion and speaking to John Williams it is hoped that this might be open at the end of next week.

Audit:

Mazars rang last week querying the bank reconciliation as the deposit account balance had not been added into the ‘balance to c/fwd’ although it was shown on the reconciliation. Clerk amended this, as requested, and emailed it over – copied to all Councillors.
They also mentioned the depreciation of the laptop and what had the PC done about it this year. Clerk told Mazars that this had been depreciated for several years and this had not been picked up until last year but this year it had not been depreciated. All now appears to be in order.

Bus shelter grant/school bus:

Have talked to Matt Johnson and he promised to look into the problem regarding the grant but did say that if it was an error on his part then he would stand by it and not ask the PC for more money. He was meeting with the Education Dept the day after Clerk spoke to him and was going to discuss the problem with them and come back to Clerk – no further reply but Clerk confirmed that she had emailed him to remind him!

Bus Shelter – Glebe Drive:

Clerk has asked Tobi Philips to replace the broken tiles on the roof but had noticed that the down pipe at the back of the bus shelter has a hole in it so Clerk will ask him to replace that at the same time. RESOLVED that this is acceptable..

Black post:

Email received from Alice Dilly at SC which read:

‘I have now found out that this is for a vehicle activated sign that was obviously asked for by the Parish and put onto a long waiting list a while ago!

Funding was available at the end of the last financial year to deliver those locations that were still outstanding and therefore Stottesdon had acquired this free of charge. It is mains powered, from the nearest street lighting column and there should be a small VAS on it shortly that will trigger when speeds of 35mph and above are detected.

I hope that the Parish Council will welcome this and sorry that you had not been advised before.’

Cllrs could not recall requesting this unless this was part of the 30mph scheme as the PC did opt out of the scheme through the LJC. If this will not cost the PC any money then it may help slow motorists down!
(b)  Reply from Cllr Butler re: community use of school field:
Dealt with earlier.
(c)  Reply from SC re: parish problems:
Confirmation that problems had been noted and added to the list for attention.

(d)  Any other matters arising:
No further matters raised.

5) Dispensations:

None requested.

6)
Co-options:
Dealt with earlier.

7)
Signing of Declarations:
Dealt with earlier.

8)
Planning applications: 

a) Any received after issue of the agenda:
None received.

b) Permissions/refusals/enforcement:
Enforcement going ahead with investigating the problem reported at Chorley – this is ‘confidential’ at present.

9)
SALC report:
Cllr Abbiss (SALC Chairman) reported as follows:

· Date for Liaison meeting with SC not suitable so trying to set new date.

· SALC pleased with training at Highley

· Training at Cleobury Mortimer appeared to go OK.

· Executive meeting to be held at the beginning of September when the Mayor of Church Stretton will attend and explain what SC have been doing there.

· Visioning event – a lot of work has come from this for the office to deal with – a report will come out at some point.

· Employ someone to sit in on interviews.

· Area Committee AGM will follow the training session at Highley on 4th September.

Chairman thanked Cllr Abbiss for her report.
Unitary Cllr Shineton arrived at this point.
10)
Unitary Councillor’s report:
Cllr Shineton reported as follows:
· Community hospitals at Ludlow and Bridgnorth are considered not to being used enough and the Overview and Scrutiny Committee will be visiting with hopes that travel times to the large hospitals can be cut down by using the smaller hospitals.

· Proposed new hospital at Ludlow has doubts due to a shortfall in £1.5m but a meeting is due to be held shortly to see if this money can be found.

· Renal treatment at Ludlow has been brilliant cutting down on patient travelling to Shrewsbury and they have treated a patient on holiday from New Zealand!

· Much more use could be made of Bridgnorth Hospital with outpatient clinics etc.

Cleobury Mortimer Medical centre:

· Public Health/Social Services being brought closer together – think this is achievable with GP co-operation.

· New technology needs to be used more – i.e. results on screen rather than patients having to travel to Shrewsbury etc.

Acute:

· Very short of A & E consultants and paediatricians.

· PRH and RSH provide full scale A & E but this may be scaled down to 1 A & E and the other Minor Injuries.
Joint meeting with Telford and Wrekin and Shropshire – pleased Chairman says hospitals can’t keep fighting each other.

NHS England Medical Director attended the meeting and due to a problem with the building at RSH stroke patients were taken to PRH where all expertise was provided and proved outcome of patients was vastly improved. If PRH handles all stroke cases at least ambulances will know where to take patients to.

Care in Community – reports of day centres closing in Shropshire Star – talked to Age Concern etc. Funding is now provided to patients as a ‘personal budget’ where patients can choose where to spend their money. With this choice day centres have not been being used. Whitchurch has capacity for 30 people with only 3 people using it – can’t afford to keep these places open.

This is at present being discussed.

In Cleobury Mortimer they have a ‘Craft Club’ which makes things out of items donated to the Severn Hospice Shop which cannot be sold and recently held a stall at Attingham park and raised £500 for the Hospice.

Highley have a ‘Pop-in’ club several times a week and Cleobury Mortimer also have the ‘Friendship’ Club once a week so there are places for people to go.

Chairman thanked Cllr Shineton for the very useful information.

Chairman updated Cllr Shineton on matters previously discussed for her information.
Chairman also informed Cllr Shineton regarding the problems with the playing field and confirmed that it was agreed to hold a meeting with all parties involved in late September/early October.

Cllr Shineton suggested that 3 dates are given for Officers to chose a convenient time for them and that the School Governor Chairman, Head, Deputy Head, Playgroup, SC and parents should all be invited to the meeting and chaired by the PC.

Clerk will make enquiries regarding available dates for the Village Hall and then start the ball rolling.

Clerk pointed out that she had enquired with the PC Insurers regarding this and was told that if the PC had an agreement with the School for the use of this field then this would be covered by the PC insurance but risk assessments would have to be carried out. Clerk was asked to look into this matter further.

Cllr Shineton mentioned the Tourism Awards – Old Vicarage already notified and asked for others in the parish - Rays Farm, Cox’s Barn.
11)
Financial matters:

 a) Outstanding payments:
Mrs F Morris (Sept salary) - £xx 

HMRC - £128.22 (July) and £149.45 (Sept)

SALC a/c - £60

It was RESOLVED to pay these accounts and signatories were instructed to sign the cheques.

b) Income since last meeting - 39p interest on deposit account

c) Budget reconciliation:
Clerk handed out to Cllrs copies of the quarterly budget reconciliation and another showing figures up to end July. It was RESOLVED that these be accepted.
d) Bank statement:
Copy given to all Cllrs to correspond with bank reconciliation. Chairman initialled the statement.

12)
Parish matters/problems:
 a) Parish problems:
Cllr Abbiss reported that Riddings Lane is in a bad state of repair – this was also mentioned to Andy Oliver last week.

 b) Parish Watch:
Chairman confirmed that he had spoken to PC Ann O’Leary who told him to be aware as gangs are around again.

There appears to be lots of thefts around the County.

Clerk confirmed that there had been a theft in the Parish of a trailer but the owner gave chase and the Police set up road blocks and the culprits were caught and due in Court shortly. The owner confirmed that the Police were excellent in dealing with this incident.
13)
Correspondence:  

Including emails forwarded to Cllrs:

All noted as received unless comments made at the meeting:

SC - ROAD CLOSURE – B4555 The Cankhorn, Eardington (Section from The Cankhorn to 22 Knowle Sands Caravan Park) 7 October 2013 – 15 Weeks – New Gravity Sewer Installation. A meeting is to be held at Severn Centre, Highley at a later date. Most people will probably use Halfway House Lane and Cover t Lane but the official diversion is via Billingsley towards Kinlet and then back to Highley.
SC – road markings in Stottesdon – Clerk read out plans and it was RESOLVED that these were acceptable but Clerk was asked to write to SC requesting that the potholes are filled before the white lines are painted.
Rural Services Network newsletters

SALC Bulletins – Cllr Abbiss asked if Cllrs thought that these should be sent out twice weekly with less information rather than weekly with all information together. Clerk felt that twice weekly was putting extra work on the SALC office staff and Clerks.
Complaint re: horses and tractors: Clerk read out a letter regarding horse muck on the roads and speeding tractors and drivers using mobile phones while driving. After discussions it was RESOLVED that the Clerk writes to the NFU, Cleobury Mortimer and Brown Clee Young Farmers and perhaps Walford College pointing out the concerns and dangers of using mobile phones (which is illegal) and also the speed of the tractors through small hamlets.
SALC - Re-design of Shropshire Councils' Highways & Transport Team

SC - Alterations to the electoral register

SALC - Training Events Update – Cllrs will let Clerk know if they are able to attend.
Shaping your outdoors - the newsletter of Shropshire Council's Outdoor Recreation Service – link: http://www.shropshire.gov.uk/media/501956/OutdoorRecreationNewsletterSummer2013.pdf
An update from your MP

Letter from MP re: wind turbines – copy of letter given to all Cllrs.
The Rural Fair Share petition – Cllr Shineton asked for Cllrs support and suggested that this is also put in the Dr’s Surgery for signatures.

Police Commissioner – Annual Parish and Town survey – not dealt with!

Free Trees

Farlow Bridge closure 14th October for 2 weeks.

RSN newsletter

14)
Newsletter distribution:
Clerk had received another request for the newsletter to be delivered. It appears from the slips returned that most favour ‘delivered’, with a couple email or collection from Dr’s or Shop. It was RESOLVED that the next newsletter will be delivered but an item in it stating that in future the centre of the village will be delivered and newsletters will be left at pick up points.
15)
Date of next meeting:

23rd September 2013

16)
Update on parking/playing field**

**Due to the confidential nature of the business to be discussed under item 16 the public and press shall be excluded under s1 (2) Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 as amended. RESOLVED to exclude public and press.
It was RESOLVED to write to SC stating that as all approaches have failed to obtain a positive reaction the PC would be grateful for legal advice. Enforcement Department should also be notified regarding the state of the piece of land.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.30pm.

Cheques written:

Mrs F Morris (Sept salary) - £xx 

HMRC - £128.22 (July) and £149.45 (Sept)

SALC a/c - £60

Signed: Chairman





Date:
These minutes were approved at the Parish council meeting on 16th September 2013.
Stottesdon & Sidbury Parish Council meeting 19th August 2013
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